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12 May ‘21 

 

Blood Center 
 

The City Club advocates for the success of New York City.  We believe this is best achieved 
through participatory planning which balances the equities among residents, businesses, and 
politics.   

The City Club opposes the application for a rezoning of the Blood Center in the midblock 
between 66 and 67 Streets east of Second Avenue to allow development of a substantially 
larger building that will shadow 67 Street and the park and school on its north side. 

The midblocks of the upper east side of Manhattan are largely zoned R8B.  This is a contextual 
district that allows buildings that are approximately five or six stories tall, which is about the 
width of the narrow east-west streets and allows light and air into the streets.  R8B allows 
residential and community facility uses.  The current Blood Center is a community facility use 
and occupies a three story building that is in scale with its midblock neighbors.  The application 
would change the zoning of the site to C2-7 which would allow commercial use in a building 
three times as large as currently allowed.  

The City Club views the application as violating three principles of good urban design:   

• The City’s regulatory regime should be based on comprehensive planning. 
• Changes to the regulatory regime should not be distorted by avarice of the applicant. 
• Open space should be protected. 

 
Comprehensive Planning:  NYS law requires NYC to base its land use regulations on a 
comprehensive plan. However, the law allows two versions of a comprehensive plan: statutory 
and common law. (See Zoning and the Comprehensive Plan for a discussion of the distinction 
between the two approaches  http://occainfo.org/wp-
content/uploads/2015/01/Zoning_and_the_Comprehensive_Plan.pdf  )  The statutory approach 
calls for the adoption of a defined comprehensive plan on which zoning is based; the common 
law approach accepts the existing regulations and their history as the comprehensive plan. The 
latter approach allows the City to treat the Zoning Resolution as its comprehensive plan. 

Using the Zoning Resolution as a comprehensive plan is, therefore, legally permissible but 
fundamentally wrong.  The Zoning Resolution addresses only a portion of our urban 
environment and is therefore not comprehensive. It deals only with land use and building 
density and form. It does not address matters outside of zoning, such as providing schools or 
parks.  A comprehensive plan would address much more than the Zoning Resolution does.  
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However, City Planning claims that the Zoning Resolution is our comprehensive plan.  If so, the 
plan for the upper east side of Manhattan is density and tall buildings on the avenues and less 
density and lower buildings on the narrow east-west streets.  The application is grossly 
inconsistent with that plan. 

Comprehensive planning would consider where the uses and bulk being proposed might best 
be located.  This might include the disbenefits of shadows and congestion to properties 
neighboring the Blood Center as well as the benefits of investment in other locations. 

Zoning-for-Dollars:  Spot or contract zoning is defined as “rezoning of a parcel of land to a use 
category different from the surrounding area, usually to benefit a single owner or a single 
development interest”. (See Zoning and the Comprehensive Plan).  Presumably there is 
economic value to the Blood Bank, or someone, of building approximately three times more on 
the site than is currently allowed and allowing commercial use. 

When changes to the City’s regulatory regime are motivated by profit to an applicant or to the 
municipality rather than the interests of the citizens the result is likely to be averse to the public’s 
benefit. 

Open Space:  The charm of the mid blocks currently being zoned R8B is that it lets light and air 
into the narrow streets -- it provides sky exposure.  This mutually constrains and benefits all of 
the properties in the midblocks; it also benefits the taller buildings on the avenues which enjoy 
light, air, and views above the midblocks. 

The proposed project would rob 67 Street of sunlight and would reduce exposure to the sky on 
66 Street.  It would also cast property on the north side of 67 Street into shadow.  The 
west portion of the north side of 67 Street is a public school and the east portion is St. 
Catherine’s Park.  What is the advantage to the public realm of casting them, and the children 
who use them, into shadow?  1266 Second Avenue would also loose substantial value because 
its light, air, and views to the east would be blocked. 

If New York City had a comprehensive plan it might include an explicit goal that sunlight needs 
to be maintained in the public realm.  This would then be reflected in regulations such as zoning 
and would constrain the zoning change proposed for the Blood Center.  (For an example see:  
https://static1.squarespace.com/static/54d8cc78e4b003ad1dc6a0f7/t/5ba41c57e79c70a3acdbfe
52/1537481815613/Sunshine+Zoning+with+Links.pdf  ) 

Conclusion:  For these reasons the City Club objects to the proposed rezoning of the Blood 
Center site. 

 


